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Department
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www.townofnagshead.net

MEMORANDUM

TO:
Board of Commissioners 

FROM:
Bruce M. Bortz, Deputy Planning Director

DATE:
May 1, 2007

SUBJECT:
REGRESSION in the Town Building Code Effectiveness Rating (BCEGS) and the Community Rating System (CRS)

On June 10, 2004 Mr. John M. Bratcher from Insurance Services Office, Inc. (ISO) conducted a survey with the Building Officials (building inspectors) for the Town of Nags Head. This survey was conducted to update the Town’s current Building Code Effectiveness Grading Schedule (BCEGS) rating.  The results of this survey resulted in a regression of the Town BCEGS class 3 rating to a class 7 rating. The BCEGS classifications are distributed by ISO for use by property/casualty insurers to assist in their insurance underwriting and premium development programs for residential and commercial properties. Most, if not all of the coastal communities that have be reevaluated by ISO have suffered the same loss of BCEGS rating. This regression in BCEGS rating was a result of the North Carolina Building Code Councils (BCC) action several years ago not to include the wind borne debris provisions contained in the International Building Code into the North Carolina Building Code. These regulations if adopted would require window protection of openings with shutters or debris resistant windows in new homes.

In 2006, the Building Code Council adopted into the Building Code a definition for a “wind borne debris region”. This definition requires protection of (openings) windows only in buildings within 1,500 feet the mean high water of the Atlantic Ocean. This distance of 1500 feet does not meet the requirement imposed by ISO for BCEGS. The wind borne debris region in the International code would have encompassed the entire Town and would have satisfied BCEGS rating. 

As a result of the regression in our BCEGS rating, the Town Community Rating System (CRS) classification will also regress. The CRS regulations require that the Town maintain a class 3 or greater BCEG rating. If we do not maintain that BCEGS rating, the highest CRS rating we could receive is a class 8. A class 8 CRS rating is the highest rating that can be awarded by CRS to any community that does not meet the wind debris standards imposed required by ISO.  On May 1, 2007 the Town received a letter from William L. Trankimas, Flood Technical Coordinator with the Insurance Services office (ISO). In this letter Mr. Trakimas is recommending to the Federal Emergency Agency (FEMA) that the CRS classification for Nags Head retrograde from the current class 6 to CRS class 8 effective October 1, 2007.

We are currently a CRS class 6 community. As a class six community the Town has agreed to enact a broad range of mitigation activities designed to reduce flood losses. In return, homeowners flood insurance polices in Special flood hazard areas receive a 20% reduction in annual premiums. In 2004 there were 3,399 flood policies in effect within the town. As a result of our participation in the CRS program we were able to save our homeowners annually in 2007 $390,573.00 by our class 6 CRS rating. However when the retrogression recommended by ISC become effective in October, our savings to tax payers  would be reduced by 50% or at least $195,000.00 a year under a CRS class rating of 8.

Staff is prepared to review this memo with you on May 16th and answer any questions you may have and outline several possible courses of action.

